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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 7th March 2016 at Pontrhydyfen Community Centre at 7:00 p.m.

1
Present:
The Chairperson: Cllr. Robert Jenkins.
                           Councillors: Mrs D Evans, M I Jones, P Lewis,

                           D J Sparkes, W Pugh, Mrs L Hawkes, Mrs J Evans.         
         In Attendance: The Clerk: David S Mackerras.
                                   NPTCBC Member: Cllr. M Ellis

         Apologies accepted from: Cllr. C Harffy.    
                                        …………………………......................................................................

2 Declarations of Interest
         None declared. 
3 Minutes of the previous meeting 
         The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 8th February
         2016 were approved and signed accordingly by the
         Chairperson. 
  4     Matters arising
Page 1- No further developments on quotation for hedge cutter.

Page 2 – Churned up verge near Colliers arms – this matter has been reported to NPTCBC for action.

Page 4 – Clerk will attend Lord Lieutenant’s presentation, at NPTCVS, on the Queens Award, on Thursday 10th March.

Page 5 – A local contractor has been instructed to proceed on the Back board replacement at Johns Terrace playground, in accordance with his quotation.

Page 5 – Tim Lewis of the Institute of Cemetery and Cremetoria management has suggested that the Chairperson of ICCM could come to Pelenna to meet with Council members on the matter of Macpelah cemetery queries, in place of himself.

Members decided that they would prefer the visit to be made by 

Mr Tim Lewis, as the acknowledged expert.    

5 Neath Port Talbot CBC Member report
NPTCBC Member, Cllr. M Ellis presented his report for March 2016. Amongst the issues raised there was reference to repairs to be carried out by NPTCBC on Fforch Dwm Road and Welsh Row. 
6   Planning Applications
  No planning applications were presented for consideration.

7   Correspondence

a. Email from Cllr Mrs Janice Evans – has spoken to the owner of the Colliers arms PH. He will house a defibrillator at the premises, and is also prepared to contribute £500 towards the purchase.
Resolved: that we should apply for lottery funding to support the purchase of (3) defibrillators to be located at the Community Centres and the Colliers arms. Purchase and maintenance will be arranged through the charity ‘Cariad’.
b. Email from Swansea CC. indicating level of pension contribution for 2016/7. Premiums to increase by 1.7%. 
The extra cost has already been provided in the 2016/17 budget.   

c. Email from Charity ‘Cariad’ indicating arrangements for purchasing defibrillators - .
d. Letter from One Voice Wales encouraging Annual renewal of PCC Membership.
Resolved – PCC is committed to renewing OVW Membership from 1st April.

e. Email from NPTCBC requesting PCC to distribute questionnaires to Farmers/Producers operating businesses within Pelenna. The information requested concerns the nature of the business and its products. It is an attempt for NPTCBC to support Farmers in develop, diversify and grow their businesses. The project is funded by European funds.
Resolved: Clerk will distribute the forms by post to the 9 Farms identified within the Community. 
d. NPTCBC has provided a copy of the liaison group presentation on the CBC budget.

    Copies of this document may be obtained from the Clerk.    

8      Reports

    Communities Maintenance report :
· Bushes have been clered at the Blue Scar club and in the near vicinity.

· Bushes cleared at Station Road, Pontrhydyfen.

· Major cut back and maintenance of Lewis Street embankment.

· Litter picks continue through villages – waste increased due to Dan y Coed renovation works.

· Fencing to be replaced near Maesgwyn on main road due to road accident.

· Embankment below Tonmawr school cleared of brambles.

· Continuing concern over the waste management at Coast to Coast – site meeting suggested.

· Wild flower and grass seed purchased for Lewis Street to be planted this month.

· Litter picked along Blaenavon Terrace beyond Garage to turning circle.

· Embankment on road below Blaenavon farm cleared of brambles.

· Reported condition of Fforch Dwm road; works soon to be

         carried out by NPTCBC, ditches to be cleared after
         tadpoles have gone.

· Brambles cleared at rear of Tonmawr Community Centre.       
Playgrounds

Checked and cleared of litter.
Chair reported complaints relating to poor surface conditions at
Dan y Coed playground – Parks and Open Spaces inspection
arranged for Wednesday 9th March, and will also meet with
CMO on site. Committee will visit Coast to Coast on same
afternoon to consider the reported waste management issues.  
    Clerk’s report – Account balances at 6th March 2016
    Community Council Account – cheque book  £7,491.79Cr.

    Community Council Instant Access Account  £1,482.58Cr.

    Macpelah Cemetery Account – cheque book £6,988.60Cr.     

    Swansea Building Society                              £     23.36Cr.

    Total balances at 6th March 2016 - £15,986.33; for comparison - at 3rd February 2016 £17,195.73    
    Total banking YTD (to 06/03 /16)                        £46,430.65
    Total expenditure payments YTD (to 06/03 /16)  £43,585.67  
    Income/Expenditure to date 

         Comparison of Projected and Budget Income and Expenditure

         document for April to March had been produced and circulated. 
         This showed overall income £1,495 higher than anticipated.
         This was largely due to extra cemetery income of £560, grant
         Income received of £1,100  and a VAT refund of £734 which
         was not budgeted.
         It also showed that overall expenditure was lower than
         expected by £1,553. There were some small savings, but these

         were balanced by some small overspends in cost centres such
         as Pensions £229,Travel expenses £910, Stationery £116,
         Community Engagement  £128 and Cemetery Administration
         £501.

         Report on Swansea City Council Pensions meeting – 11th
         February.

         The Clerk attended the Annual employers meeting at Swansea
         City Council (Umbrella Local Authority hosting Pelenna CC
         Pension scheme). An update was received on the valuation of
         the fund which was satisfactory. Indications were provided on
         progress in meeting the legal requirement of administering the
         scheme. 
         Information was also provided regarding the change in
         relation to National Insurance. In order to fund the new State
         Pension member employees of local government pension 
         scheme will no longer contract out, but will pay the full rate of
         National Insurance – an increase of 1.4% for employees, and

         3.4% for employers.

         Report on Well being of future generations Act 2015

         training. 
         The Clerk attended a OVW training session on Community

         Council responsibilities under the Well being of future

         generations legislation.
         Under the 2015 Act Community Councils are required to take

         account of the impact on future generations when taking

         decisions relating to their communities.

         Report on NPTCBC Liaison meeting with Ali Thomas/Rhys

         George – 3rd March.

         NPTCBC is concerned to ensure that Community Councillors

         understand that the nature of discussion at the liaison meeting

         should relate solely to stategic issues rather than operational

         matters.

         Clerks were summonded to a meeting in order to emphasise

         this point and discuss the way forward in developing Terms of

         Reference for the meetings.

         Draft Terms of Reference will be prepared by NPTCBC and

         these will be available within a few weeks for discussion by

         Community Councillors.     
         Report on Macpelah cemetery:
         Income                       Budget  YTD £2,500  Actual £3,060
          Expenditure budget

          Grass cutting               Budget  YTD £1,750     Actual  £1,464   
         General Maintenance Budget   YTD £   500     Actual  £       0 

         Health & Safety          Budget YTD £      500    Actual  £       0    
         Admin costs                Budget YTD £     500    Actual  £1,001
         Administration costs are considerably higher than budget
         because it includes a number of expenses not budgeted:
         Conveyancing/Legal fees, Newspaper notices – Western Mail
         and South Wales Evening Post. 

          Income – 1 Plot sold £500;  6 Interments £1,500; Donations
         £1,600; VAT Refund £100
         Grass was cut by a contractor on 4th March in readiness for

         Palm Sunday.    

         Other reports: Attendance for all Members was reported to be
         compliant with regulations.
         Chair report

         The Chair, accompanied by Cllr. Mrs Diane Evans and the

         Clerk attended a meeting with Vattenfall Wind Farm liaison

         staff. Cllr Martin Ellis attended the Community Fund update. 
         Site Construction – Construction of turbines is on target,

         and commenced at the beginning of 2016. The windfarm will be

         complete by the end of 2016, and generation of electricity will

         commence in early 2017.

         Pen y Cymoedd Community Fund – it was announced that

         the Board of Directors have been recruited, but Vattenfall was

         unable to disclose their identity until discussions with the

         Minister were concluded.

         The Board will administer the distribution of the community fund 

         which is expected to amount to £1.8 Million per year. Their

         duties will also include the appointment of executive staff, and
         developing the process for grant applications. They will also

         decide on community applications.

         There was a great deal of interest in the advertised Board
         positions and Vattenfall is confident that Board members have

         the necessary level of expertise to deal efficiently and fairly with
         community grant applications from the Upper Rhondda, Cynon,

         Afan and Neath valleys.
         The Board will be refreshed every three years.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
9         Pelenna Community Council Newsletter 

           It was felt that some or all of the following items could be

           considered for inclusion in the newsletter:

           Macpelah Accounts – to promote transparency.

           Vattenfall Windfarm update.

           Neath Port Talbot CVS meeting within the Community – no

           date yet arranged.

           Intended provision of defibrillators.
           Promote use of Community Centres – available for session

           hire.

           News from both local Rugby Football clubs, including sporting

           achievements – boxing, rugby etc.

           Invitation for news items to be displayed on PCC Website.
10       Health & Safety

           Nothing to report

11       Payment of Accounts

         08/02/16 – 06/03/16
         Pre VAT.

          Community Council

          Payments

          Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates        

          Inland Revenue – February 2016 – Employees contribution      128.36                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             

                                                                    Employer NI Contribution    11.40

          Pensions – February 2016 – Employees contribution                    76.24                      

                                                        Employers premium                        327.10

          Clerk – February Travel expenses                                                131.79

          Staples – Stationery                                                                        26.37

          Vodafone                                                                                         44.64

          One Voice Wales – Training fee                                                    35.00

          Pontrhydyfen Community Centre – Final instalment of Grant    800.00

          Dan y Coed Community Association – Final instalment of grant                        

                                                                                                                800.00

          Dan y Coed Community Association – Storage Unit Rent          208.00

          Receipts
          Bank Interest - February                                                                   0.06
12      Date of Next meeting
    Monday 4th April 2016. The meeting will commence at 7:00pm.
    at Tonmawr Community Centre. 
         Chair …………………………………………
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